
STAPLE PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of Ordinary Council Meeting, Wednesday 14th March 2018
Staple Village Hall

Present:
Cllr Bartlett (in the Chair)


Cllr Mrs Bennett


Cllr Brooman


Cllr Mrs Coulson
Cllr Kirk
Cllr McCollum

District & County Councillor Mrs Chandler
Clerk to the Council Miss L Fidler


21 members of the public
1. APOLOGIES
Apologies were received and accepted from Cllr Facey who had a family commitment.  
2. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS

Cllr Bartlett declared an other significant interest in item 8(ii): matters relating to the site on which the Rural Housing Scheme is proposed, as this site is owned by a close family member.

3. MINUTES

The Minutes of the Ordinary Meeting, held on 14th February 2018, were received, approved and signed.  
Cllr Mrs Bennett joined the meeting at this point.
4. DOVER DISTRICT COUNCIL & KENT COUNTY COUNCIL
Cllr Mrs Chandler reported the following updates:

(i) Budgets: The District and County Councils have now approved their 2018/19 budgets and front line services will not be affected.  KCC’s precept will raise by just under 5% of which 2% has been ring-fenced for funding social care; a consultation with the public had indicated that the rate payer would accept an increase if social services benefitted.  DDC’s increase will be just under 3% and income generation has been considered through investment programmes and the promotion of tourism.  DDC will create two new posts with this funding; a transport officer to deal with the backlog and prioritisation of parking matters (such as disabled parking bays) and a tourism officer intended to help increase the promotion and income from tourism in the district.  
(ii) Young people’s services:  KCC has been named the regional winner for the south for ‘Promoting Apprenticeships campaign of the Year’ and DDC is taking on a higher level (degree standard) apprentice in the environment health department, this will hopefully be followed by more apprentices at this level in other areas.  DDC already has 6 apprentices at other levels and some staff who have come through the apprenticeship scheme.  DDC has also just hosted 800 year 8 students at the first ever Dover Youth Conference at the Duke of York’s Royal Military School which covered online safety, substance misuse, relationships, gangs and crime.  Locally, Pie Factory Music hosts a free youth club at Ash Village Hall that young people from Staple & Shatterling can attend.
5. PUBLIC RIGHT TO SPEAK
(i) The new owners of Layham Garden Centre introduced themselves and explained their future plans for the site; they have experience of managing garden centres and have bought the business as a going concern, they will be submitting a planning application soon that will include a new access route, improved site services and possibly some affordable housing.  They will be making contact with English Rural Housing Association regarding the affordable housing and DDC to find out whether part of the site can be included in the Land Allocations Local Plan.  The new owners will be moving to Staple and hope to make a positive impact in the village; Cllr Bartlett welcomed the owners to the area and wished them well.
(ii) A local resident was asked how the Council meetings are advertised and it was confirmed that the dates of the meetings can be found in The Escallop, on the two notice boards and on the village website (www.staple-online.com/).

(iii) A local resident reported what a good scheme the emergency alarm and alert bracelet is and noted that if anyone is interested it can be obtained from Canterbury City Council at a better cost that from DDC.  Cllr Mrs Chandler will query why the cost is higher from DDC.
6. PUBLIC TRANSPORT
(i) The latest response from Cllr Paul Carter, Leader of KCC, was considered.  Cllr Mrs Bennett has sought unofficial legal advice on the content of Cllr Carter’s email and a response with the following points has been recommended:

1.  Who has provided this advice to the author of the letter?  Is it a legally qualified person?

2.  Only the police and local authorities can make valid representations to the Driver & Vehicle Standards Agency, the parish council cannot do this.  
3.  It is accepted running bus services in rural areas is discretionary, however if KCC provides funding it is in a contractual relationship with the service provider and as such must use taxpayers money appropriately.  If KCC is using tax payer’s money then Section 11(2) is relevant.  If the services are not contracted out, how is the funding provided?  Cllr Mrs Chandler explained that KCC do not fund the bus service, they fund passes (i.e. older persons pass, student passes) for individuals to use the buses.
4. The statement "doesn't necessarily represent a safeguarding issue" should be challenged. The statement is worded as such that it is accepted that it could be a safeguarding issue so the author needs to be asked in what circumstances could it be a safeguarding issue.
RESOLUTION: It was agreed that a response to Cllr Carter covering items 1, 3 & 4 from above will be sent.  Cllr Mrs Bennett will make further enquiries about item 2; if a local authority can approach the DVSA does this not include the Parish Council.

(ii) Councillors received information from Mr M Barden and Mr Loukes on their correspondence with Regent Coaches and investigation into community transport schemes.  
In relation to Regent Coaches the following was reported:

· The Regent routes which run through Staple (Canterbury and Sandwich destinations) are considered non-viable by Regent, and only operate by virtue of the KCC subsidy for specific routes designated as socially necessary.

· No further subsidy has been offered by KCC to divert the previously existing service through Staple - it has been inserted into the existing arrangement, relying on Regent's goodwill rather than any additional financial support.

· There is no prospect of this service being expanded at present - the subsidy is finite, in view of which the only way to increase the frequency through Staple would be to withdraw services from other areas.

· If further funds were made available, Regent would be open to running a more frequent service through Staple.
In regard to community bus schemes Mr Loukes had researched a successful scheme in Suffolk (running since 1982 and able to reclaim fares from the local authority in respect of bus pass holders) and various literature has been studied (e.g. '' Community Buses - A toolkit for good practice '', from Community Impact Buckinghamshire, and a number of case studies on the same subject). Mr Barden explained that it should be possible to look at a number of different models (scheduled, on-demand, etc.) and come up with an idea of the scale (passenger numbers/fare structures) which would be required to make such a scheme viable.
Mr Loukes also reported that a meeting of KCC’s Environment & Transport Cabinet Committee will be held on the 20th March to consider a proposal by Cllr Mike Whiting, Cabinet Member for Planning, Highways, Transport & Waste, that a ‘Big Conversation’ programme of engagement involving public transport providers, community transport providers, parish councils and the public be rolled out across the county to identify possible alternative delivery models which could then be developed as a number of pilots.  Cllr Mrs Chandler confirmed rural bus service provision across the county is a big concern at the moment, the intention is that the Big Question would have a one year timetable with projects to be implemented in 2019/20 however some projects could be started sooner if they are ready.
Additionally Cllr Mrs Chandler and Craig Mackinlay MP met with Thanet Community Transport at the end of 2017 to enquire whether the scheme could be extended into the Dover District; this is currently being investigated by the community transport scheme and DDC, this could potentially link Staple and a number of nearby parishes into the public transport system.
Mr Barden and Mr Loukes asked if they could now contact the project officer for community bus schemes on behalf of the parish council and ask the following:

1. Would grants be available to Staple, or a group of local parishes?

2. If so, what is the process involved?

3. Would KCC reimburse journeys made by bus pass holders?

Starting a dialogue now would allow a proposal for Staple (if it appears potentially viable) to be at the forefront of any discussions within the Big Question.
(iii) Cllr Mrs Bennett provided the following progress updates on behalf of the campaign group:

· The group have finalised their roles and responsibilities and drafted a constitution, the  group foresees that it will have a finite lifespan;
· The group has identified when KCC found out about Stagecoaches withdrawal of the bus service, which is earlier than previously thought;

· The Bus Services Act and how it impacts and makes Stagecoach accountable is being studied;

· Various Freedom of Information Act requests have been submitted;

· The group is gathering evidence from residents and vulnerable people who are affected by the withdrawal of the bus service;

· Regular updates from the group will be available in The Escallop;

· Updates for the Council will be via Cllr Mrs Bennett or when Mrs Facey is available.

Cllr Mrs Bennett recommended that contact should not be made with KCC in relation to a community bus scheme whilst the work of the campaign group continues, in case KCC and Stagecoach perceives the introduction of a community bus scheme as a message that a public bus is not required.

RESOLUTION: Mr Barden and Mr Loukes should contact the relevant KCC project officer now to ask the questions (1-3) listed above.  Mr Barden & Mr Loukes were thanked for their hard work thus far.
As an aside Cllr Mrs Chandler noted that there is a Dover & Deal volunteer driver scheme in place to take people to hospital and doctor’s appointments, which residents of Staple can access.  Cllr Bartlett reported that Staple Helpline, part of the Eastry Carers, can provide the same service (as per Page 9 of the March edition of The Escallop).

7. POLICE REPORT 
There were no updates to report.
8. PLANNING
(i) Councillors received an update following Cllr McCollum’s meeting with April Newing, DDC Senior Planner (Planning Policy), in relation to the proposed Neighbourhood Development Plan, supporting documents had already been shared with the Councillors by email.  Cllr McCollum reported that there will be a cost involved for the parish council for the employment of specialist advice (such as planning specialists and environmental studies to be undertaken) and he was not sure what this had totalled at parishes such as Worth and Ash.  A neighbourhood development plan is a big commitment and should be expected to take at least a couple of years.  DDC’s Land Allocations Local Plan is the overriding document for the area and neighbourhood development plans are like addendums, however the LALP would take authority in cases of dispute.
RESOLUTION:  Cllr McCollum will find out what the likely costs to the Parish Council could be and will find out whether a plan for Staple could be amalgamated into Ash’s plan (as most of the services for Staple are within Ash).

(ii) Councillors received an emailed update from Alison Thompson, Senior Regional Development Manager at English Rural Housing Association following the public drop-in information event that was held on the 5th February to discuss the Rural Housing Scheme.  Councillors considered whether to give continuing support to the site on Durlock Road being used for this proposal.  If support from the council continues English Rural will commission extensive ecological, drainage and highways surveys – the subsequent reports should address the concerns raised by members of the public – prior to a planning application being submitted.

RESOLUTION: The Council fully supports this proposal going forward at the site identified on Durlock Road.

Cllr Bartlett had left the meeting for this item and resolution. 
9. FINANCE
(i) The Clerk presented a series of cheques totalling £190.00 for consideration.
RESOLUTION: That the schedule of payments be approved.
10. FOOTPATHS REPORT

Cllr Mrs Coulson reported that a local resident has generously started cutting back some foliage around the footpaths on a voluntary basis.
It was noted that the footpath down the side of The Groves is blocked.

RESOLUTION:  Cllr Mrs Coulson will investigate this matter.

11. HIGHWAYS AND TRANSPORTATION

(i) Cllr Brooman reported the blocked drain at the junction of Buckland Land and School Lane to KCC in December and the matter is still listed as “awaiting remedial action”.
RESOLUTION:  Cllr Brooman will forward the works reference number to Cllr Mrs Chandler who will chase this matter up with KCC.
(ii) Cllr Bartlett thanked Cllrs Kirk and McCollum for facilitating the ‘danger ice’ signs and it was note that residents have been making use of the salt bins.  Following the recent bad weather KCC are appealing for pot holes to be reported, this can be done at http://webapps.kent.gov.uk/KCC.KHSFaultsGIS.Web.Sites.Public/ReportAFault.aspx

(iii) Due to concerns about the safety of residents now walking to Ash to access public transport Stephanie Wadhams, Dover District Manager for KCC’s Highways, had been asked if the speed limited could be reduced to 40mph from the Guilton turning to the beginning of the village, to encourage drivers to take greater care as they round the blind bends and then 20mph through the village.  Ms Wadhams had passed the matter to the Schemes Planning and Delivery Team who will respond in due course.  However, Ms Wadhams noted that if there is no crash history here showing that personal injury incidents are occurring then KCC will not be in a position to fund any works to change the speed limits as outlined below.   If the Parish Council wanted to fund this work the following indicative costs were given:
Typical costs for the provision of the new speed limit:
· Traffic Regulation Order from £2,060 (required for virtually all changes to the speed limit)
· Speed limit entry signing (2x pairs of non-illuminated signs on new posts) from £520 each which will be needed for each entry point into the zone.
· Painted carriageway roundels can be added from £80 each
· Speed limit repeater signs (not permitted for 30mph limits with street lighting) from £225 each
Typical starting costs for the installation of a 20mph zone are:

· Traffic Regulation Order from £2,060 (required for all 20 Zones)
· Zone entry treatment (2x pairs of signs on new posts plus carriageway roundel) from £850 each which will be needed for each entry point into the zone

Prior to this there would need to be traffic counts undertaken to see what speed traffic is currently travelling (I don’t think that SID data is sufficient but I will check that point). The costs above assume that 85% of traffic is already travelling at the speed you wish to reduce the limit to. If they’re not then a change could not be implemented without traffic calming measures and then the costs escalate considerably.
RESOLUTION: The Council will await an official response from the Schemes Planning & Delivery Team before making any decisions.  The clerk will also confirm the surplus in the 2018/19 budget.
(iv) Cllr Brooman also noted the good news that the speed limit through Shatterling has now been reduced to 50mph.
12. VILLAGE HALL & RECREATION GROUND
Cllr Kirk reported that the contractor has redressed and sealed the flashings and there were no leaks during the current wind and rain, and so hopefully this matter has been resolved.  All steps on the slide have been replaced.  The 5 year electrical inspection has just taken place.  And following the AGM David Kirk was voted onto the management committee to replace Glenn Missons who has stepped down.  
13. ANNUAL PARISH MEETING
It was confirmed that PSE Alan Watson, Community Speedwatch Manager at Kent Police, will provide information about Community Speed Watch Schemes and how such a scheme would help deter speeding motorists within the parish at the Annual Parish Meeting on the 11th April.  

RESOLUTION:  The Clerk will print enough agendas for Councillors to distribute them throughout the parish.  Refreshments and snacks will be provided.
14. CORRESPONDENCE

There was no other business to report.
15. DATE AND TIME OF NEXT MEETING
The next meeting of Staple Parish Council is on Wednesday 11th April 2018 at 7.00pm in Staple Village Hall, this will be a shortened meeting of the Council to cover any urgent business before the Annual Parish Meeting commences at 7.30pm.  

The meeting was closed by Cllr Bartlett at 21:23hrs 

Approved: . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .   (Chairman)

